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MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: SALISBURY AREA BOARD 

Place: South Wiltshire Grammar School for Girls, Stratford Road, Salisbury  

Date:  17 March 2011 

Start Time: 7.00 pm 

Finish Time: 9.12 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:  

James Hazlewood (Senior Democratic Services Officer),Tel: 01722 434250 or (e-mail) 
james.hazlewood@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Mary Douglas (Chairman), Cllr Christopher Cochrane (Vice Chairman), 
Cllr John Brady, Cllr Richard Clewer, Cllr Bill Moss, Cllr Ricky Rogers and 
Cllr Paul Sample 
 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
Marianna Dodd, Salisbury Community Area Manager 
Richard Walters, Director, Salisbury Vision 
Joanne Heal, Network Manager 
Paul Shaddock, Traffic Technician 
James Hazlewood, Senior Democratic Services Officer 
 
Town and Parish Councils 
Salisbury City Council – Cllr Cheryl Hill, Cllr Gloria Tudhope, Reg Williams, Annie 

Child, 
Laverstock and Ford Parish Council – Cllr David Law, Cllr Liz Dore 
 
 
Partners 
Wiltshire Police – Sgt Richard Goodman 
Wiltshire Fire and Rescue – Martyn Jones 
 “Our Salisbury” – Salisbury City Community Area Partnership (SCCAP) – Debrah 

Biggs, John Potter 
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St Edmunds Community Association – Tony West 
Civic Society – Ralph Bryder 
Extended Schools – Emma Procter 
Integrated Youth Services – Winnie Manning 
Salisbury Journal – Annie Riddle 
Salisbury Trust for the Homeless – Phyllis Babb 
South Wilts Agenda 21 – Margaret Wilmot 
Salisbury Late Night Economy – Amanda Newbury 
Fairtrade– Jackie Thomas 
 
Members of Public in Attendance: 34 
Total in attendance: 65 
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Agenda 
Item No. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

1.   Welcome and Introductions 

 The Chairman welcomed everyone to South Wiltshire Grammar School for Girls 
meeting of the Salisbury Area Board and invited Mrs Francis Stratton, the 
school’s Headteacher, to say a few words. 
 
Mrs Stratton announced that the school had become an academy on 1 January 
2011 and was now funded directly from the Department for Schools and 
Education – this process was only available to schools rated as “outstanding” by 
Ofsted from 2007.   
 
The Chairman thanked Mrs Stratton for the introduction, and invited the 
members of the Board to introduce themselves. 
 

2.   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies for absence had been received from: 
 

• Wiltshire Councillor Brian Dalton 

• Councillor Su Thorpe – Salisbury City Council 

• Sir Christopher Benson, Chairman of Salisbury Vision 

• Inspector David McMullin. 
 

3.   Minutes 

 Decision 
The minutes of the meeting held on 20 January 2011 were agreed as a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 
The Chairman referred to the request from Councillors for an “outcomes” column 
to be added to the issues page on the Council’s website (page 4 of the minutes 
refers).  This had now been done and so issues which had been “closed” would 
show a summary of the final outcome. 
 
The Chairman noted that the Street Survival Packs funded by the Area Board at 
its January meeting, had now been bought by Wiltshire Fire and Rescue and 
were being distributed by Alabare. 
 

4.   Declarations of Interest 

 There were no declarations of interest.   
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(Note – Later in the meeting, at item 13.3 (Performance Reward Grant 
Councillor Paul Sample declared a personal interest in the application from 
Wiltshire Police, as he was a member of Wiltshire Police Authority).  
 

5.   Chairman's Announcements 

 The Chairman referred to the announcements and information set out at pages 
19-27 of the agenda.  Further information was given as follows: 
 

• In relation to the Library Service Review, it was noted that a paper 
setting out the detail of the proposed changes was available at the back 
of the room. 

• The Chairman announced that the Localism Bill Seminar would be held 
on 13 April at 6.30pm at Sarum Academy. (Note – Subsequent to the 
meeting, this seminar was rescheduled to Tuesday 3 May, 6.30pm at 
Sarum Academy). 

• In addition to the announcements set out the agenda, the Chairman 
commented that a number of changes were being considered for 
subsidised bus services.  Implications for Salisbury were set out in a 
document, copies of which were available at the back of the room. 

 

6.   Update from Representatives 

 At the Chairman’s invitation, Cheryl Hill, Deputy Leader of Salisbury City 
Council, to give an update on behalf of the City Council: 
 

• Vision The work on the Guildhall was almost finished and was still within 
budget, despite running two weeks behind schedule due to the weather.  
Staff would be moving in after 15 April, and it would be open for the St 
George’s Day celebrations. 

• Plans were underway for the complete refurbishment and extension of 
the crematorium, including larger cremators, buildings and car parks.  
Plans were being developed in consultation with local funeral directors 
and clergy to minimise any disruption to the public. 

• The city council was employing Sport Coaches to go into smaller 
schools, which did not have sports coaches, nursing homes etc, to help 
people that need to keep fit.  The coaches had now completed their 
training and it was hoped that they would be self-funding. 

• The city council had recently planted two community orchards, one at 
Bishopdown and another at Fisherton Farm, where the local residents 
had helped plant the trees and would be able to harvest the fruit and nuts.  
Suggestions were sought for further sites within the city for similar 
schemes. 

 
David Law, of Laverstock and Ford Parish Council, referred to the information on 
the River Bourne Community Farm which had been tabled.  It was considered 
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that the Community Farm was an excellent project benefitting a number of local 
schools. 
 
The Chairman also referred to the written updates from the Police, Fire Service, 
and NHS, as set out on pages 29- 34 of the agenda. 
 

7.   Update from Salisbury City Community Area Partnership (SCCAP) 

 Debrah Biggs, Chairman of Salisbury City Community Area Partnership 
(SCCAP), updated the meeting on the work of the partnership. 
 
An away day had been held recently to agree key ambitions and to discuss what 
to do with the results of the community plan.  Over 3000 responses had now 
been received and processed.  Currently work was being undertaken to identify 
and address any gaps in the demographics of the respondees, following which 
the results would be analysed. 
 
Some themes had already been identified for sub-groups, and it was hoped that 
volunteers would come forward to progress these.  A press release was due out 
on this soon. 
 

8.   Salisbury Vision 

 The Chairman invited Richard Walters, Director of Salisbury Vision, to give a 
presentation on the work of the Vision, setting out the long-term and strategic 
aims of the project. 
 
Salisbury Vision had been set up to develop a holistic and aspirational (but 
achievable) plan for the city’s future, from physical, economic, environmental 
and social perspectives. The Vision sought to promote regeneration in Salisbury, 
and to prevent the risk of a “spiral of decline” by encouraging investment in the 
city, improving the city’s image, increasing visitor numbers and bringing more 
income and jobs to the city.  
 
The Vision was run by a Board consisting of representatives from key local 
organisations, including: 

• Salisbury City Council  

• Salisbury Area Board  

• Wiltshire Council  

• Salisbury Cathedral  

• Salisbury and District Chamber of Commerce and Industry  

• Salisbury Community Area Partnership  

• Salisbury Civic Society  

• Salisbury City Centre Management Ltd  

• South Wiltshire Economic Partnership 
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Richard contrasted average salaries for jobs within Salisbury with average 
house prices, noting that high house prices relative to wages available within the 
city had accompanied a trend towards out-commuting in recent years. Many 
residents were commuting elsewhere to both earn and spend money. In 
addition, Salisbury was in competition for shoppers with other cities and large 
towns in the region, including Bath, Southampton and Bournemouth; it was 
estimated that around £37 million was “lost” to competitor cities every year.  
 
It was considered that Salisbury had an “entrepreneurial culture” with a year-on-
year increase in the number of VAT registrations.  However, this had not 
translated into an increase in the number of jobs available.  There had also been 
a long-term decline in tourism, in part due to national trends but also due to the 
continued decline in quality of the city’s public realm. 
 
The Vision was seeking to address these issues, and deliver a “cycle of 
prosperity”, through investment in the city with a number of on-going 
regeneration projects: 
 

• The Market Place – following recent consultation on revised design 
proposals a number of changes had been made taking account of public 
comments.  A comprehensive re-surfacing scheme was proposed, to 
deliver a high-quality flexible public space.  A planning application was to 
be submitted soon.  

• The Maltings and Central Car Park – this important but underused area of 
the city centre was to be transformed with a retail-led mixed-use 
development, including some residential.  Richard noted that if the 
proposal affected the library (and it may not), the existing library would be 
replaced with a new purpose-built structure to provide equivalent or 
improved facilities either within or close to the existing site.  

• Churchfields industrial estate – an initial “pre-masterplanning” feasibility 
report had been prepared by advisers to the Vision to consider the 
regeneration of this important employment area.  This recent work, 
funded by the government, would be reported to the Vision Board in April 
and would inform the next steps to be taken in this long-term and 
complex regeneration project. 

• Public Realm Strategy – this existed in draft form and could be viewed on 
the Vision web site (http://www.salisburyvision.co.uk/page/Public-Realm-
Strategy/61/). The Vision planned to consult on this document and have 
the Strategy adopted as planning policy in due course.  

• Traffic and Movement Strategy – the Vision team was currently liaising 
with Wiltshire Council’s transport department to move this important work 
forward.  

 
The Chairman thanked Richard for the presentation and invited those present to 
break into small groups for a roundtable discussion on the following questions: 
 

Question 1 – How do I want to see Salisbury in 20 years’ time? 
Question 2 – How can the Salisbury Vision contribute to this? 



Page 7 of 12 
 
 

 
Each group was then invited to feedback ideas and comments on the issues.  A 
full summary of the points made, including those submitted in writing after the 
meeting, is attached as Appendix A to these minutes.  Any resulting actions 
would be reported to the next meeting of the Area Board. 
 
ACTION: JAMES HAZLEWOOD 
 

9.   Residents' Parking 

 The Chairman referred to the report set out at pages 35-48 of the agenda. 
 
Concern was raised in relation to the general issue of the lack of availability of 
parking spaces in some residents’ zones.  Particular reference was made to the 
trend of houses being split into flats, as this usually increased the number of 
residents wishing to park in the area.  It was suggested that the Planning 
department should be mindful of the need for parking spaces when considering 
such applications.  Councillor John Brady, as the Cabinet Member with 
responsibility for planning, undertook to note these concerns and discuss with 
the planning officers, also noting that all new residential developments were 
required to provide adequate parking. 
 
ACTION: COUNCILLOR JOHN BRADY 
 
It was noted that residents’ parking schemes would not be imposed on 
residents; full consultation would be carried out, and the support of at least 50% 
of residents affected would be required.  In addition, these schemes must be 
cost neutral to the Council, i.e. the cost of the scheme should not be subsidised 
by other council tax payers. 
 
The Chairman also noted that requests which related to a specific site (as 
opposed to a whole area or street) could be progressed by the relevant local 
Councillor, via officers, as a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO). 
 
Decision 
Having assessed the proposals at paragraph (o) in the report against the 
list of requests received (attached as an appendix to the report) the 
Salisbury Area Board prioritises the following requests to be evaluated by 
officers for possible implementation, subject to consultation with 
residents (details of the requests are set out in the appendix to the report, 
a numbered version of which was tabled at the meeting): 

1. Request no. 21 – Residents’ Parking Zone H – Extend zone as per 
residents consultation already undertaken 

2. Request no. 24 – New Residents’ Parking Zone in Ashfield Road 
Area. 

3. Requests no. 11 & 12 – Residents’ Parking Zone D – Full review of 
zone especially Sidney Street and York Road, plus new Zone to the 
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North, in Kingsland Road area. 
4. Request no. 1 – Residents’ Parking Zone A – Full review of the zone 

to increase number of available bays. 
 
ACTION: JOANNE HEAL / PAUL SHADDOCK 
 

10.   Your Local Issues 

 Marianna Dodd, Salisbury Community Area Manager, referred to the written 
update which was set out at pages 49-52 of the agenda, commenting that of the 
74 issues received, 62 had been closed, and 11 were in progress. 
 
Marianna gave a brief overview of issue 375 relating to abandoned shopping 
trolleys within Salisbury.  The City used to have a significant problem with this, 
although incidents had now reduced to around 5-6 per week, usually at 4-5 
specific locations.  Supermarkets in Salisbury had been working with Council 
officers to address the issue.  Locking devices had been installed in some 
stores, and a van was available to collect trolleys from the “hotspots”.  
Supermarkets also had contracts with firms to recover trolleys from further 
afield.  Wiltshire Council would also recover trolleys from outside the city to 
Thorne Down or the Churchfields depot. 
 
Abandoned trolleys could be reported on 01722 434320. 
 

11.   Update on Community Area Transport funding 

 Paul Shaddock reported that, further to the Area Board’s decision at its meeting 
on 30 November 2010, officers were developing a traffic scheme for Harnham 
Road to improve crossing facilities for pedestrians. 
 
Speed and traffic surveys were currently being undertaken to identify which 
would be the most suitable type of crossing, and consideration was also being 
given to reducing the speed of traffic on the approach to the site. 
 
It was anticipated that a preliminary design would be presented to the Area 
Board at its May meeting. 
 

12.   Reducing Unnecessary Street Lighting 

 Councillor Richard Clewer gave an update on the project to switch some street 
lights to part-night lighting, with a view to saving energy and reducing light 
pollution.   
 
This would now be going forward on some lighting columns on Bishops Road, 
with the works scheduled to be finished by the end of April.  Consultation was 
currently being undertaken regarding another potential site at St Lawrence 
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Close in Stratford-sub-Castle. 
 

13.   Grants and Funding 

13.1.   Community Area Grants 

 The Chairman invited a representative from the grant applicant to give a brief 
overview of their project to the Board.  After the applicant had spoken the 
Chairman invited questions and discussion, then asked for a show of hands 
from those present to reflect public opinion. The Board members then voted on 
the application. 
 
Decision 
Rainbow Rooms UK was awarded £984 towards publicising and promoting 
support and services to lesbian gay bisexual and transgender (LGBT) 
people in Salisbury. 
Reason – The application met the Community Area Grants Criteria 2010/11 
and would help raise awareness of services to LGBT people. 
 
ACTION: MARIANNA DODD 
 

13.2.   Youth Funding 

 The Area Board considered the report at pages 63-76 which set out three 
applications for funding from the budget of £7825 allocated to the Salisbury Area 
Board for projects engaging with young people. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board allocated £1,500 to Wiltshire Fire and Rescue 
Service towards the Salamander project. 
Reason – To allow this targeted youth inclusion initiative to proceed in the 
Salisbury area.  
 
It was noted that the Area Board was able to fund the Transitions project; 
despite being run by Wiltshire Council (Youth Development Service), the project 
was not part of the core or statutory service, and represented a fixed-term 
project. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board allocated £3,400 to Wiltshire Council Youth 
Development Service and Extended Schools towards the Transitions 
project. 
Reason – To allow this targeted youth inclusion initiative to proceed, 
supporting young people living in and around the Friary estate. 
 
It was noted that, should members be minded to approve the application from St 
Osmond’s Pre-School, this would leave £25 in the budget.  As such, and given 
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the level of support for the project, and the benefits realised in previous years, it 
was moved and seconded that the application for £2900 be approved, with an 
additional £25. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board allocated £2925 to St Osmond’s Pre-School  
towards the Sunshine Club project. 
Reason – To allow this targeted youth inclusion initiative to proceed, 
supporting young people living in and around the Friary estate. 
 
ACTION: MARIANNA DODD 
 

13.3.   Performance Reward Grant 

 The Chairman emphasised that these bids were seeking support from the Area 
Board, and that the final decision on funding would be made by Wiltshire 
Assembly’s Performance Reward Grant Panel. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board supported the bid from Rainbow Rooms UK to 
go forward for consideration by the Performance Reward Grant Panel. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board supported the bid from St Paul’s Alms Houses 
to go forward for consideration by the Performance Reward Grant Panel. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board supported the bid from Wiltshire Police 
Authority for Ultra Violet Scanning to go forward for consideration by the 
Performance Reward Grant Panel. 
 
(Note – Following the above decision, Councillor Paul Sample noted that he was 
a member of the Police Authority and that, due to this interest, he had not 
voted). 
 
ACTION: MARIANNA DODD 
 

13.4.   SCCAP Core Funding 2011/12, 1st Tranche 

 The Area Board considered the report at pages 91-108, recommending the 
release of the first tranche of Core Funding to Salisbury City Community Area 
Partnership (SCCAP) and  agreeing in principle to the release of second tranche 
funding in early Autumn, subject to certain conditions. 
 
Following concerns regarding the in principle agreement to the second tranche 
of funding at this early stage, it was noted that this would give SCCAP the ability 
and flexibility to plan their spending based on a more accurate idea of the total 



Page 11 of 12 
 
 

annual core funding.  It was also considered that this would send a positive 
message to the employees and volunteers who ran the organisation. 
 
On behalf of the Area Board, the Chairman expressed particular thanks to 
Debrah Biggs, the volunteer Chairman of SCCAP. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board: 

1. Approves the release of the first tranche of 2011/12 Core Funding to 
Salisbury City Community Area Partnership (SCCAP) of £7,808 from 
the Area Board’s 2011/12 budget, to be paid after 1 April 2011. 

2. Agrees in principle to the full year funding of £15,615 with an 
agreement to release the second tranche in early Autumn as long as 
conditions set by the Community Partnership Officer and agreed by 
the Board, have been met.  At its meeting on 15 September 2011 the 
Salisbury Area Board will be asked to confirm whether those 
conditions have been met, and to ratify the release of the second 
tranche funding. 

Reason  
1. To allow SCCAP to continue its operations and the development of 

the Community Plan. 
2. To give SCCAP the ability and flexibility to plan its spending, based 

on a more firm indication of its full year Core Funding. 
 
ACTION: MARIANNNA DODD 
 

14.   Delegation of Funding Authority 

 The Chairman introduced the item, commenting that several other Area Boards 
had agreed a delegation to the Community Area Manager, to allow for Area 
Board funding to be released quickly in cases of urgent need.  Reference was 
made to the Street Survival Pack project, which had been raised due to the cold 
weather in December; the Area Board had not been able to release funding to 
this project until after its meeting in January. 
 
The view was expressed that to delegate authority in this way could result in 
decisions being taken in private.  Concern was also raised that the proposed 
consultation, as listed in the motion set out in the agenda, was with the 
Chairman and Vice-Chairman only. 
 
During discussion, it was suggested that the consultation should be with the 
Chairman or the Vice-Chairman, and that all Area Board Councillors should be 
given one week to respond to email notification of plans to take a decision under 
the delegated authority.  This amendment was moved, seconded and agreed. 
 
Decision 
The Salisbury Area Board agreed that, in respect of urgent needs that may 
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arise from time to time between meetings of the Area Board, the Salisbury 
Community Area Manager, in consultation with the Chairman or Vice-
Chairman of the Salisbury Area Board, and subject to the conditions 
below, be granted delegated authority to approve expenditure not 
exceeding £1,000 from the budget delegated to the Area Board: 

1. Any decision under this delegation shall only be taken following 
one week’s prior notification via email to all Area Board 
Councillors, giving an opportunity for objections; and 

2. A report explaining any such decision and the reasons why it was 
considered to be urgent shall be reported to the next ordinary 
meeting of the Area Board to ensure that such decisions are 
subject to public examination.  

 

15.   Future Meeting Dates, Evaluation and Close 

 Noted the forward plan as set out at page 109 of the agenda. 
 
The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and noted that the next meeting 
of the Salisbury Area Board would be held on 12 May 2011, 7.00pm in the 
Alamein Suite, City Hall, Salisbury.  The theme for this meeting would be Family. 
 
In addition, as noted under item 5 (Chairman’s Announcements) there would be 
a seminar on the Localism Bill held on Wednesday 13 April, at 6pm at Sarum 
Academy.  (Note – Subsequent to the meeting, this seminar was rescheduled to 
Tuesday 3 May, 6.30pm at Sarum Academy). 
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Salisbury Area Board – 17 March 2011 

 

Feedback from roundtable discussion on Salisbury Vision (agenda item 8) 

 

 

Question 1 – How do I want to see Salisbury in 20 years’ time? 
 

• To retain itself as a pleasant market town.   

• Road Structure and access into the city – unless the road network improves, people 

will remain cautious on visiting (coaches).  Highways authority on the Vision board 

would help.   

• Retain and increase short-term parking (for locals).  Visitors will remain longer (to 

spend money) if the price is okay. 

• Evening paring required – needs to be safe and well lit 

• Replace the trees in the Market Place if felling is considered necessary 

• Proud of its history, which includes its multi-cultural nature (history and people) 

• Prosperous, use what we have 

• Tidy and focussed, pavement facilities 

• “One vision” 

• Visitors approach, visit and use facilities 

• Park and Ride – late for office users and late shoppers 

• Supply Services from birth to grace – keep education, residency and use our facilities 

and town 

• Family friendly 

• Transport hub 

• Churchfields re-allocation 

• More open spaces/parks 

• By-pass (north>south) 

• Blue chip company on central car park 

• High-quality public realm, maintained to the highest standard 

• Good public transport system (cheaper trains and buses; safe for pedestrians and 

cycleway users; night-time/evening/daytime; rural links) 

• Thriving business community (daytime/evening/night-time) 

• Safe and family-friendly – evening, sporting and pastimes. 

• A University 

• Less traffic in the city 

• Much improved walking and cycling links 

• Making better use of the rivers – riverside walks etc 

• Better road and pavement surfaces 

• Less privately-owned cars – big swing towards car share clubs, much less space in 

Salisbury to be devoted to cars and more to people and the environment (happening 

in London and bigger cities already) 

• A city where people are much more aware of the impact their lifestyles have on the 

planet and scarce/over-used resources.  Move to a one-planet lifestyle from current 

“three-planet”. 
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• More green spaces and a recognition that smart and manicured lawns/flower beds 

may not be the best option for biodiversity. At least some of the paths should be 

devoted to permaculture -  hanging baskets and planters which require lots of 

watering are not a sustainable option.  

• Vibrant and promoting distinctive initiatives 

• Scenic – build and scenic community 

• Design and Craft Work – more workshops 

• Farming and horticulture – increasingly needed in future 

• Preserve best of old, but promote high quality new build 

• Sort traffic – consult with Bruges, who have achieved it an a bigger city than ours. 

• University to support these related items 

• Less traffic 

• More people 

 

Question 2 – How can the Salisbury Vision contribute to this? 
 

• Ensuring there are sufficient parking places near the city centre.  Short-term parking 

(1 hour) to be retained. 

• Market Place to be renovated – needs to retain its present character of a medieval 

market town. 

• Listen to the residents 

• Learn by previous mistakes 

• Make it happen now 

• Stick to its guns and not be deflected 

• Regular, reliable, and affordable transport 

• Listen to businesses – ways to grow, and ways to enhance Salisbury visitor numbers 

• Sort out parking / park and ride debacle  

• Move Churchfields out and housing into Salisbury – affordable housing to support 

young people. 

• Transport and movement strategy is vital and needs to be sorted out first 

• Pedestrian and cycle friendly street scene to encourage walking and cycling. 

• Scenic – Support the development of scenic-based enterprise 

• Design – Support design studios / workshops for architects, graphic and IT 

designers, craft studios 

• Food production – Work with farming and horticultural community to promote regular 

farmers markets 

• Traffic – How does Bruges do it – Traffic before 10am and after 4pm 

• University – support new style university 

• Intergenerational meeting place, linked with community action. 

• More use of Park and Ride sites 

• More pedestrianisation of busy shopping areas. 
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